KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MARCH MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 11th APRIL, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor  Martin Brett, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, Joe Malone, Marie Fitzpatrick, Andrew McGuinness, David Fitzgerald, Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy, Malcolm Noonan.

Apologies:
Betty Manning, Kathleen Funchion. 
Also Present:


Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.



Apologies:
Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager.

Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 4th April, 2011, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a)
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 14th March, 2011:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 14th March, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by Cllr. Joe Reidy
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Congratulations

The Mayor expressed his appreciation, congratulations and best wishes to the following:

1. The organisers and participants of the 9th Annual Good Friday Walk and advised the Members that an invitation has been extended to the Members to participate in the walk.
2. The organisers and recipients of the recent Junior Achievements Awards.
3. Organisers and all those who took part in the recent INTO Handwriting Competition.

4. Best wishes to Cllr. Malcolm Noonan on his campaign for leadership of the Green Party.
5. Organisers of the Road Show Safety Symposium held in the Watergate Theatre which showed young people the dangers of not adhering to driving code.
6. Organisers of the Macra na Feirme Mr. Personality Contest.
7. Joe Dalton on winning the “Giving a Start” business prize.
8. Archaeological Society on their recent successful conference held in the Castle.
9. The organisers and participants of the St. Patrick’s Day Parade 2011 which was a huge success.

10. Roger Curran on his recent retirement as C.E.O. of V.E.C.

The Mayor confirmed to the Members that a Civic Reception will be held on 26th April, 2011, at 6.30 p.m. in the Council Chamber, City Hall, for Deputy Phil Hogan, T.D., to honour his appointment as Minister for Environment, Community and Local Government.

Condolences
The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Tommy Hayes, 96, Robertshill, Kilkenny.

Mark Quigley, 14B, Rioch Street, Kilkenny.

Seamus Donnelly, Newpark Close, Kilkenny.

Eamon Hennessy, Glendine Road, Kilkenny.

Marie Coyne, 51, Larchfield, Kilkenny.

Tricia Bray, Ardfinnan, Co. Tipperary.

The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Item No. 3:
Annual Financial Statement 2010.
The Annual Financial Statement for 2010 which had been circulated to the members on 4th April, 2011 was considered and it was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Cllr. Sean O’hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Resolved:

“That the Annual Financial Statement be adopted”.

Over-expenditure Annual Financial Statement 2010:

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Cllr. Joe Reidy
Seconded by: 
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
And Resolved:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves of Excess Expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2010, in the sum of €1,144,498.00 as set out in the schedule circulated on 4th April, 2010 with the 2010 Annual Financial Statement in accordance with S.104(2) of the Local Government Act of 2001”,

Item No. 4:
Adoption of 2011 Fixed Term Tenant Purchase Scheme for Long-Standing Tenants.
It was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

And Resolved
“that Kilkenny Borough Council hereby adopts the 2011 Purchase Scheme for Long-Standing Tenants for the sale of houses under Section 90 of The Housing Act 1966 and in compliance with The Housing (Sale of Houses to Long-Standing Tenants) Regulations 2011, is hereby approved.”

Item No. 5.
(1)
Update on The Watershed’s operation
Mr. Dermot Gayner, Manager of the Watershed Leisure Complex, gave a brief presentation to the Members on the current operation of the Complex.  Following the presentation the Members thanked Mr. Gaynor for his presentation and complimented the standard of work provided by the staff.  Mr. Gayner responded to a number of queries raised by the Members.
(2) Watershed Resolution.
Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, explained to the Members the implications of the proposed resolution and responded to some concerns raised.  Following this the motion was put to a vote, which resulted in the motion being passed by 7 votes to 2 as follows:
For
Against
Abstain

Cllr. John Coonan


Cllr. Martin Brett

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

Cllr. David Fitzgerald (2)

Cllr. Joe Malone




Cllr. Andrew McGuinness



Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Cllr. Joe Reidy




Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin    (7)

 “that Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves the conversion of Long Term Debt of €7,100,000 owing to it by Kilkenny Local Authorities Leisure Complex Ltd. into Ordinary Share Capital and Premium of equivalent amount.” 
Item No. 6:
Kilkenny City Joint Policing Committee Draft Annual Report 2010.
Cllr. Paul Cuddihy as Chairman of the Kilkenny City Joint Policing Committee presented the Draft Annual Report 2010 of the Joint Policing Committee to the Members in accordance with the Joint Policing Committee Guidelines.  He commended the work of the Committee and advised that the Report, once agreed by the Members, will be forwarded to the relevant Government Departments.

The Members unanimously approved the Draft Annual Report 2010.

Item No. 7:
Report on Watergate Theatre.
Mr. Ger Cody, Manager of the Watergate Theatre, reported to the Members on the current financial situation of the Theatre and the operational costs involved.  Mr. Cody thanked the Borough Council, The Arts Council and Kilkenny County Council for their continued support for the Theatre.  He further outlined the difficulties facing the Theatre in the current times and in particular competition from other sources.  Mr. Cody expressed the need to upgrade the current facility in order to compete in the current market.
Following a lengthy discussion it was agreed that the Borough Council would undertake and fund a feasibility study for the upgrading of the Watergate Theatre.
Mr. Brian Tyrrell, as Chairman of the Watergate Theatre, asked that the Feasibility Study would also include the current day to day situation of the Theatre and address the current financial status.
Item No. 8:
Notification of Irish Walled Towns Network Funding 2011 – Capital Works.
Cllr. Paul Cuddihy, in the absence of Cllr. Betty Manning, Chairperson of the City Walls Steering Committee, advised the Members of the following funding approved by the Heritage Council:

· €130,000 for City Walls Grant (Talbot Tower Project).
· €1,500 for Irish Walled Towns Day.

Item No. 9:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin received 28th March, 2011.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved

“That Kilkenny Borough council calls on the Minister for the Environment to consider the making of helmet wearing compulsory for all cyclists under 18 as an interim step towards mandatory helmet wearing for all at national level.

That Kilkenny Borough Council will write accordingly to the Minister and to all our sister local authorities to initiate a national campaign to this end.”
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







